
BOROUGH OF KETTERING

TENANTS’ FORUM

Meeting held –  10th September 2015
Present:
Councillors Steve Bellamy, James Burton (Chair), Maggie Don, David Howes, Clark Mitchell and Mike Tebbutt 
Tenant Representatives:
Brian Kimpton 

(Counties)
(Deputy Chair)

Sue Shipham

(Highfield Road)
Roland Shipham

(Highfield Road)
Martyn Lund 

(Highfield Road)

Brent Woodford

(Ashley)

Moira Brown

(Highfield Road)
Peter Harvey

(Dahlia Road)

Hayley Fountain 

(Broughton)
Victor Woodcock

Burton Latimer

Peter Matsa

(Geddington)
Evelyn Odame

(Athelstan Road)
Ray Maylin


(Highfield Road)
Josephine Copson
(Alfred Street)

Ken Burnage

(Thorpe Malsor)

Reg Carvell

(Leaseholder – Highfield Road)
Also Present:
Martin Hammond

(Deputy Chief Executive)

Darren Ibell 

(Housing)

Leona Mantle

(Housing)
Pearl Nathaniel

(Finance)
David Pope 

(Committee Administrator)
15.TF.16
ELECTION OF CHAIR

It was proposed by Cllr Bellamy and seconded by Councillor Howes, and accordingly was

RESOLVED 
that Councillor James Burton be duly elected as Chair of the Tenants’ Forum for the municipal year 2015/16.


Cllr Mitchell also nominated Cllr Don for the position of Chair, but there were no seconders.
15.TF.17
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Linda Nash and Gloria Moore.
15.TF.18
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None.
15.TF.19
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting held on 11th June 2015 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair

15.TF.20
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES
None
15.TF.21
MATTERS RAISED BY TENANTS’ FORUM REPRESENTATIVES
 
The following matters were raised:-
· 
A query was raised regarding the provision for leaseholders should a property become uninhabitable
·     A number of fly-tipping incidents were affecting the Highfield estate. A list of locations would be provided to officers to enable these areas to be cleared. 

15.TF.22 
HRA CAPITAL PROGRAMME
Darren Ibell attended the meeting and provided the forum with additional details to supplement the asset management report.
He noted that there was an intention to have 95% of council housing stock meeting the Decent Homes Standard, a 6% increase from the start of the financial year. It was also hoped that KBC could start to apply an enhanced standard to some of its housing stock that would exceed the Decent Homes Standard requirements. In addition, the meeting heard that the Council was participating in the HouseMark benchmarking exercise which compared KBC against housing providers of similar size and demographic to assess performance levels against those of others. It was considered that the Decent Homes Standard should be brought to a future meeting of the forum as a separate item, given the complex nature of the topic. It was explained that the number of homes meeting the decent homes standard was reset at the start of each year, reflecting the period of time that key property features had been in place without replacement. 
The forum heard that KBC owned approximately 500 garage units across the borough, a large number of which had fallen into a state of disrepair with many of the voids units becoming targets for anti-social behaviour and fly-tipping. The Housing Team had embarked upon a project to return some of these garages to the rental stream, with well over 100 void garages refurbished and let since the start of 2015. The Council was currently at the Expression of Interest stage for substantial repair and improvement works to a further 150 units. The meeting noted that there were a number of units that were beyond repair or that there was no demand for, with alternative plans for their future under consideration.  The meeting heard that due to the size of garages, many were unsuitable to house modern vehicles, resulting in an increasing usage for units as storage. The forum noted that all repair costs were met from the General Fund and all rental income received in relation to garages was returned to the same fund. 
Forum members asked questions regarding the lifespan of double glazing in relation to the Decent Homes Standard and also queried plans for unused sheds on the Highfield estate, with a future update to be brought to the forum on the latter subject. 
15.TF.23
HOUSING TOUR FEEDBACK

Leona Mantle provided the forum with feedback from the Annual Housing Tour that had taken place on 9th July. 

It was noted that only a limited number of feedback forms had been returned from attendees, although there was general satisfaction regarding tour arrangements overall. In addition, feedback suggested that members would appreciate tour information prior to the event date in future years.

The 2015 tour had commenced at Windsor Gardens where forum members had viewed the Sparkle Project which aimed to improve communal areas within KBC sheltered housing schemes. Positive feedback had been received on the project, with the main comments hoping to see similar projects rolled out across all sheltered housing schemes. 


The tour had then visited the new-build affordable housing in Desborough, with significant interest in the one-bed properties. A number of comments had been received regarding the quality of these properties with some negative feedback regarding both the layout and size of the houses. 


The Homes for the Future project in Desborough had been the next stop, with forum members meeting a resident who had been through the whole process and provided details of the experience. The resident had stated that initially they did not wish to move, but the smooth operation of the supported decamp process and the high quality of the finished work had left them delighted with the overall project. 


Dahlia Road stair and balcony improvements had been viewed on the tour, with forum members noting that work had been long overdue at this location. 


Comments had been received regarding the visit to properties fitted with external wall insulation, noting that forum members wished to have a greater look at the product and be able to speak to tenants to discuss whether their energy bills and usage had decreased as a result of the work. 

Manor Place kerbside appeal improvements were currently undergoing a feasibility study, with tenants consulted to see what works were required, budget permitting. 


Finally, newly constructed bin stores on the Highfield estate had been viewed, with forum members noting that the enhancements had improved security through increased observation of stores from tenant properties.

Members made a number of comments regarding the internal layout of the affordable housing properties in Desborough. Members asked that, where KBC had involvement in funding and nominating tenants to such properties, it should seek an increased input to design and layout, to make sure they were fit for purpose for their lifespan. Comments made by the forum would be collated and forwarded to Housing Associations for review. 


It was further noted that bin store alterations and renewals on the Highfield estate would be monitored to assess whether new designs posed any form of increased security risk. 

15.TF.24
CONNECT
Leona Mantle advised the forum that the final draft for the September issue had been produced, with delivery to be made to tenants shortly. The new issue would focus on an introduction to Housing Team staff and would contain a list of useful contacts for tenants. Advice had been received from the Tenant Overview and Scrutiny Panel that more time needed to be invested with introductory tenants to help them understand their rights and responsibilities. Garage rentals were also covered in the new edition, alongside improvement projects the Neighbourhood Managers were undertaking across the Borough. 
15.TF.25
TENANT OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PANEL
Martyn Lund reported that the Repairs Reporting Review had completed, the report finalised and presented to the Housing Management team for feedback. Once feedback had been provided, the report would be presented to the forum. Suggested topics for future review were invited from forum members.

Recruitment was underway for the Tenant Overview and Scrutiny Panel, with five co-opted members currently sitting on the panel. Interviews would be taking place shortly and it was hoped to get the panel up to a full complement of eight members. 
15.TF.26
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

Leona Mantle thanked the tenant representatives, Martyn Lund, Jim French, Karen Wesley, Peter Matsa and Roland and Sue Shipham who had assisted at the Tenant Meet and Greet event on 14th August. Almost 70 tenants had attended the event, which was an improvement on the 50 that had attended the Christmas event. It had been decided that more local events should take place, with a planned event in Rothwell.

Councillor Don queried whether there was any information available detailing where Neighbourhood Managers had spent their central pot of grant money. It was noted that this information would be in the latest edition of Connect. A panel of officers and tenant representatives had been involved in examining funding bids received as part of the formal bid process. Projects that would receive funding included:-

· Bollarding and additional seating on Highfield Rd 

· New paths and lighting on Latimer Close

· Resolving garage issue at Top Dysons, Cranford

· Fencing and lighting to communal walkways around Jasmine Road and Dahlia Road

The meeting noted that the funding pot had been used in its entirety and the panel would reconvene to look at new bids coming through. A number of significant bids had been referred to Darren Ibell for possible inclusion in the capital programme. 

Members of the Forum also raised the following matters:-

· Josephine Copson raised concerns regarding washing lines and communal lighting on Alfred Street and was advised these issues would be reported for action.

· The possible accommodation of refugees in Kettering was raised, with the forum noting that the Council was awaiting government guidance on the matter before anything further steps could be considered.
· Dog fouling on the grassed area to the rear of flats on Highfield Crescent was raised as a concern. In response it was noted that a waste bin could possibly be installed to alleviate the problem.

· An update on forum member training was suggested as a future agenda item given the number of new members that had recently joined the forum.

· The recent anti-litter campaign that had reduced litter on the streets by 30% was raised as a future agenda item, with forum members requested to consider how to tackle littering within the Borough.

· An issue regarding the illumination of a newly installed streetlight in Thorpe Malsor was raised. It was noted that this matter would be investigated. 
15.TF.27
PRIZE DRAW

The winner of the prize draw was Sue Shipham.
15.TF.28
DATE OF NEXT MEETING
It was noted that the date for the next meeting of the forum was Thursday 8th October 2015. 
(The meeting started at 6.30pm and ended at 7:47 pm)

Signed …………………………………………..

Chair
DJP
Tenants Forum No. 1
10.9.15

